
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
August 10, 2021 
 
The Hon. Minister Clarke       
Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing      
777 Bay Street, 17th floor 
Toronto, Ontario 
M7A 2J3 
 

Via email: sclarke @ontario.ca 
 
Dear Minister Clarke: 
 
RE:  ERO 019-4071 / MINISTRY REFERENCE NUMBER 24-OP-217386 

REGION OF HALTON OFFICIAL PLAN AMENDMENT NO. 48 
SUBMISSION ON DOWNTOWN BURLINGTON URBAN GROWTH CENTRE  
REMOVAL AND RELOCATION 

 OUR FILE: 1886 A  
 
MacNaughton Hermsen Britton Clarkson Planning Limited (“MHBC”) are retained by Emshih Developments 
Inc. (“Emshih”) in relation to several of their properties that are located in downtown Burlington. These 
properties are currently located in the City of Burlington’s Downtown Urban Growth Centre (“UGC”) as 
defined in the Growth Plan 2020.   
 
Over the past two years, Emshih has been engaged in the Region of Halton’s Official Plan Review Process 
and has made a number of submissions to the Regional Municipality of Halton (“Region”) and most recently 
related to the recommended removal of the current UGC from Downtown Burlington to the Burlington 
GO Major Transit Station Area (“MTSA”), as requested by the City of Burlington. This change, in our opinion, 
is not consistent or in conformity with Provincial policy and is not reflective of planning in the public 
interest for all of the reasons we have conveyed in our submissions on behalf of Emshih. We maintain that 
the current UGC should remain in Downtown Burlington and if any boundary “adjustment” is to occur, it 
should be to add the Burlington GO MTSA area to the existing UGC.  
 
On July 7, 2021, the Region adopted Regional Official Plan Amendment No. 48 (“ROPA 48”) which includes 
the removal of the current UGC from the Downtown.  We understand a Notice of Decision for ROPA 48 has 
been issued and ROPA 48 has now been posted on the Environmental Registry of Ontario for comments 
to be considered by the Minister prior to a final decision being made on ROPA 48.  
 
While the Minister provided his support for the removal of the Downtown at a recent press conference 
prior to consideration through the public process, we believe a decision that has significant impacts on 
growth and development and housing supply, should be made through a public planning process and be 
one based on planning evidence and consideration of input from all stakeholders. Respectfully that has 
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not occurred with respect to the removal of the Downtown Burlington as the UGC as proposed in ROPA 
48.  
 
The City of Burlington, along with the Region, provides for a land use policy framework in conformity with 
Provincial policy upon which significant long term investment decisions can be made with certainty To 
now significantly change that framework for businesses and investors on the basis that the Downtown has 
“done its job” is to suggest that the Provincial policy framework can be changed based on local concerns 
and not based on matters of Provincial interest and policy as established in an approved land use planning 
framework. The City and Region have made extensive financial investments to attract people to live and 
work in Downtown Burlington which is a complete community. To now reduce the opportunities to live 
and work in Downtown Burlington is, in our opinion, contrary to Provincial objectives and the need to 
address the housing crisis in Ontario.  
 
We have attached the written submissions made to the Region on June 14, 2021, requesting that the 
Downtown UGC remain in its current location. The submission highlights the significant policy concerns 
with the proposed changes, none of which have been sufficiently addressed or responded to by the 
Region.  
 
We respectfully request that the Minister consider the broader issues of Provincial policy and public interest 
raised in our submissions when making a final decision to remove the Burlington UGC as part of ROPA 48. 
We urge the Minister to consider the significant implications such a decision will have not only on the 
long-term growth and economic stability of Downtown Burlington but on the supply of housing and 
removal of the opportunity for housing options for all in many other municipalities. We believe a decision 
to allow a local municipality to shift growth based on local concerns will create a precedent for many 
others to consider. One which we believe will undermine the very basis upon which the Growth Plan was 
founded. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

MHBC 
 

 
 
Dana Anderson, FCIP, RPP 
 
Encl.  
 
cc: Dr. Michael Shih, Emshih Developments 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
June 14, 2021 
 
Chair and Members of Council       
c/o Regional Clerk Graham Milne       
Regional Municipality of Halton 
1151 Bronte Road 
Oakville, ON  
L6M 3L1 

Via email: regionalclerk@halton.ca 
Via email: ropr@halton.ca 

 
Dear Chair Carr and Members of Regional Council:  
 
RE:  REGION OFFICIAL PLAN AMENDMENT NO. 48:  STATUTORY PUBLIC MEETING 
 WRITTEN SUBMISSION: Emshih Developments Inc. – 380 Brant St. and 433-439 Brant St.  
 OUR FILE: 1583 
 
MacNaughton Hermsen Britton Clarkson Planning Limited (“MHBC”) are retained by Emshih Developments 
Inc. (“Emshih”) in relation to various properties located throughout the City of Burlington. Over the last 
several years there have been multiple studies and reviews that have impacted Emshih’s Downtown 
properties. Emshih have made several submissions to both the City of Burlington and the Region of Halton 
in response to these studies and most recently to the Interim Control By-law Study, the Re-examination of 
the Downtown through the City of Burlington’s Official Plan Review process and the resulting new Official 
Plan and policies for the Downtown approved but now under appeal.  
 
Within the City’s new Official Plan approved by the Region and now under appeal, Downtown Burlington 
is the City’s Urban Growth Centre as established through the Growth Plan. The new Official Plan is to 
provide for growth for the next 10 years, to 2031. The proposed Regional Official Plan Amendment No 48 
(“ROPA 48”) is seeking to “adjust” the boundary of the current Downtown by removing 94% of the land 
area from the Urban Growth Centre, presumably starting in 2031 although this is not clear. The existing 
MTSA for Burlington GO which is also a primary growth area is to become the new Downtown Urban 
Growth Centre for Burlington in addition to its existing role as a Major Transit Station Area.  
 
Following the release of the Supplemental Discussion Paper, in December, 2020, Emshih made a formal 
submission to the Region of Halton, requesting that the Region maintain the Downtown UGC boundaries 
along with its extension to the Burlington GO MTSA.  A copy of the detailed submission and planning 
analysis is attached as Appendix A. Since that time, neither the City nor the Region have engaged in any 
discussions with Emshih regarding their comments or the impacts of an altered urban structure on the 
Downtown properties which have also been substantially impacted by COVID-19 and the development 
freeze that remains in place by the City.  There has also been no assessment or analysis of how these 
comments have or have not been addressed through ROPA 48. 
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This information has not been presented to Council since December 2020 and there was no report 
prepared by Staff (by their own acknowledgement) to review and assess the comments on the 
Supplemental Discussion Paper before ROPA 48 was drafted other than the high level consultation 
summary document. No further analysis of the submissions or comments has been made public to our 
knowledge. This is extremely disappointing as we believe ROPA 48 as it applies to the Downtown is a 
fundamental change in planning policy that appears to be moving forward without proper planning 
analysis and consideration.  

 
The submission made in December 2020 is clear on the significant issues raised through ROPA 48 in 
relation to the boundary “adjustment” which in fact is a substantial removal of 94% of the existing Urban 
Growth Centre. In the letter a number of matters are raised, to which there has still been no response 
provided:  
 

i) What planning rationale, analysis or justification at the Regional or Provincial level has occurred 
since November 30, 2020 to justify the changes proposed? Prior to that, planning staff provided 
no planning rationale, analysis or justification that questioned the role of the downtown as a 
UGC or its capacity as a UGC and in fact fully support the current Downtown boundary as the 
UGC in full conformity with the Growth Plan;  
 

ii) How is the removal of 94% of an UGC considered a boundary “adjustment” by the Province; 
 

iii) What engagement with landowners and business owners has taken place in relation to the 
removal of their businesses and investments from the Downtown and future opportunities for 
employment development? The change in designation from an Urban Growth Centre and 
Primary Growth Centre to Other Strategic Growth Node is not even recognized in the Region’s 
urban structure chart.  On what basis under the Growth Plan is the removal of the Downtown 
Area founded? There appears to be an assumption that if the Downtown Bus Terminal is 
removed there is no basis for the Downtown to remain as an Urban Growth Centre which is 
fundamentally incorrect.  

 
The removal and relocation of the Downtown UGC will have a detrimental effect on the continued growth 
and prosperity of Downtown Burlington and on the ability of the Region to accommodate growth to 2051. 
Given the level of investment and detailed planning for the Downtown to date, the shift of intensification 
outside of the current Downtown UGC will negatively impact: 

• The supply of new, attainable and affordable housing Downtown; 
• The viability of businesses and employment in the Downtown; 
• The ability to secure continued investment in future housing, employment and transit 

Downtown.  

 
We recommend that ROPA 48 be amended as set out in our detailed submission to retain the Downtown 
boundary with the Burlington GO MTSA. We also recommend that existing Downtown land owners and 
business owners be afforded a meeting with the Province, Regional and City planning staff and Council to 
discuss the implications and issue of the recommended changes in policy well before any decision is made 
that in our opinion will have un reversible long term impacts on the Downtown.   
 
Yours Truly, 
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MHBC 
 

 
 
Dana Anderson, FCIP, RPP 
 
Attach. Emshih Developments Inc Submission to Halton Region, December 2020 
 
cc:  Curt Benson, Region of Halton 
 Heather MacDonald, City of Burlington 
 Dr. Michael Shih, Emshih Developments Inc.  
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SCALE: Not to Scale  DATE: December 18, 2020

Data Source: First Base Solutions Aerial Flown 2019; Region of Halton Notice of Decision dated November 30, 2020; 
Downtown Burlington UGC and MTSA Supplemental Discussion Paper, October 2020

LEGEND
Existing Approved UGC Boundary in New Official Plan (November 30, 2020)
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